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MISSION STATEMENT 

 

Mission 

• Gathered by God to worship and grow 

• Empowered by Spirit to love and care for each other 

• Living Christ’s love by witnessing to all 

Vision 

•   To be a vibrant and growing congregation unified in sharing the love of Christ through words    

 and actions. 

Values  

• Members of ELCOC are people for others.  We value a Christ-centered, biblically based  Doctrine that 

includes active worship of a triune God, outreach to the community and beyond, stewardship through 

commitment, Christian education for its members, caring for others, and providing a warm welcome to all. 

 

ANNUAL CONGREGATIONAL MEETING AGENDA 
 

Seeing God at Work 

1 pm, Sunday, February 28, 2021 

Zoom  

1. Call to Order  
2. Opening Prayer 
3. Familiarization with voting 
4. Declaration of Quorum 
5. Motion: The Congregation authorizes the ELCOC Congregational Council to approve the minutes from this 

Annual General Meeting. 
6. Motion:  The Congregation accepts the Agenda as presented (and/or amended). 
7. Seeing God at Work in 2020  

a. Dwelling in the Word: Mark 8:14-21 (break out groups) 
b. Video Presentation 
c. Break out group sharing  
d. 2020 Financial Reports (Treasurer) 
e. Motion: That the Congregation approve the 2020 Financial reports as presented 

8. Seeing God at Work in 2021 
a. Hopes and fears (break out groups) 
b. Budget Overview 
c. Motion: That the Congregation approve the 2021 Budget as approved (and/or) amended in this amended 

in this meeting 
9. Servants called to be at work in 2021 

a. Introduction of New Office Administrator 
b. Congregational Council Elections 
c. Mission Endowment Fund Elections 

10. Closing Prayer  
11. Meeting Adjournment 
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GOVERNANCE COUNCIL CHAIRPERSON 

It takes a little time to start the new year. By the time the AGM is 

done and everyone settled in, Council work doesn’t really get going 

until March. In March 2020, the first COVID-19 restrictions started to 

kick in, and with them, a different kind of year.  

Looking Back 

Plans had to be pretty fluid: Pastor Laura had made arrangements for 

a 6-month sabbatical; and Dianne Fortier announced she would retire 

at the end of the year, when she and Gates hoped to take a vacation 

in Mexico. Both these plans have been hard-hit by the pandemic.  

In April, at Pastor Laura’s urging, we organized a Calling Tree to keep members in touch by phone. We also 

started using Zoom to hold Council meetings and Sunday social hour. We cut out in-person services and 

reduced the church maintenance costs. And the pastors began to make Sunday worship services available on 

the web site.  

Despite being unable to attend Worship in person, the members continued to give generously, and in June, 

the Treasurer announced that the mortgage had been fully paid off. An initiative instituted by Pastor Laura 

was providing messages of good cheer to shut-in members by planting signs on the lawn outside their 

windows. 2020 was also the year of the hugely popular “Pink Flamingo Project” instituted by Lisa Rude and 

Conversation Circles group.  

By June, Council realized that the shut-down would continue through the summer and, in July, responding to a 

proposal by Gates Fortier, approved funding for a video-camera and software for live-streaming worship 

services. By the end of August, we were starting to think of restarting in-person services. It was also during 

July that Sasha Craven started the highly successful Brown Bagging for Calgary Kids (BB4CK) lunch program.  

By fall, the Council began working in earnest on Dianne’s replacement, documenting the Office 

Administrator’s duties, and searching the job boards. Sunday services were resumed for a while, although with 

a reduced attendance, but by November, they were once again restricted as the pandemic numbers surged. In 

November as well, a small book club was started, and a few members read and discussed “Dear Church” by 

Pastor Lenny Duncan. 

By the end of the year, we had still not found a replacement for Dianne, who was able to extend slightly in 

January to help us out. The Council has since made an offer to a member of the congregation, and we’re glad 

to say that Stacey Kotlar will be taking over as the new Office Administrator.   

It was also a big year for our participation in the Calgary Alliance for the Common Good, and a number of 

members of the congregation were able to attend CACG meetings, and express their opinions directly to the 

political decision makers on some important public issues.  
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Lastly, one of the most important initiatives of 2020 was the Council’s participation in the LEAD program 

spearheaded by Hilary Gray. A lot of energy went into this program, but by the end of the year, it seemed to 

have stalled, and it was clear that something further was needed to move it forward. Plans for the coming year 

are to have Peggy Hahn, the Executive Director for LEAD assist us with a series of workshops, to define the 

congregation’s purpose in a direct and meaningful way. We’re all excited about this new approach and hoping 

that 2021 will be a watershed year. 

Looking Forward  

Every New Year is a time of renewed hope, and expectations are high that 2021 will be better than 2020. And 

in some ways, it will be the pandemic itself that has driven change. After years of talk about Live-streaming 

worship, we are now fully operational, and reaching more of our members than we used to. Zoom has made 

Council meetings easier to attend, and we’re all much more comfortable with using technology to stay in 

touch. We expect to increase our use Social Media to reach a larger member base than ever before. 

There will be challenges, though. COVID-19 is still a major force and the vaccines won’t be fully rolled out until 

the second half of the year. Many plans have been put on hold and will now have to be taken up again. We did 

promise a sabbatical to Pastor Laura after her six years of service, and we must not forget that Pastor Phil also 

deserves one. The challenges of declining membership that all churches face must still be addressed. And 

most of all, we must still work to find the real purpose that drive our church forward in this new decade.  

Closing  

Finally, I’d like to express my personal gratitude to Pastors Phil and Laura for their leadership and warm 

encouragement; to Catherine Glaser-Climie and her entire family for their tireless work to bring us the gift of 

music during this troubled time; and to Nyajuok Kulang for her steadfast work on Council even after moving to 

Edmonton.  

I know that the Council largely stays in the background, but I cannot finish without thanks to Hilary Gray for 

exceptional leadership in the LEAD initiative; to Archie Wells, for this superb work as Treasurer; to Sasha 

Craven for her strong, innovative leadership as Vice Chair; to Mark Gjosund who keeps us grounded with his 

profound insight and sound judgement; to Dianne and Gates Fortier, without whom I could simply not have 

functioned this year; to Laverne Rude, our Financial Secretary; to the Co-Administrators; and to all the 

members  and volunteers who have kept the church running smoothly through one of our most difficult years. 

My deepest thanks – and those of the whole congregation – for a job well done!  

Bill Ogilvie 

Council Chair 
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PASTORS’ HOLCK 

2020 began so innocently… 

At the 2020 AGM, we spent much of the time doing a Values exercise to help us name and claim the values 
that we have as a congregation. This was part of the work that the council was taking on as the Centering 
Team to clarify our values, purpose and identity as a congregation. The Council retreated later in February to 
begin distilling the results of that Values exercise.  

We hosted an Agape Café.  

We approached Lent with our Shrove Tuesday festivities focused on baptism in Lent.  

We invited Rev. Lindsay Jorgensen-Skakum to preach on Sunday, March 15 and to lead us in Pie Day 
celebration as we seek to create a safe, welcoming and affirming space amidst the LGTBQ2SIA+ community.  

And then… COVID-19 made it to Alberta. 

Following are some of the ways that we have responded and navigated our way through the pandemic. 

Our worship medium has changed. With the spread of the pandemic and the gathering restrictions that 
ensued, we quickly pivoted to provide an online worship experience. Pastor Laura took on the brunt of this 
shift when Pastor Phil headed down to Texas to be with his father as the Rev. Albert Holck approached death. 
Initially the worship was provided online as an audio recording. As the pandemic persisted, the format shifted 
to a video worship compiled from video segments recorded in individuals’ homes. During the summer, we 
acquired hardware and software to enable livestreamed video worship from the sanctuary. Thanks to the 
leadership of Gates Fortier and others, in October, we began livestreaming worship with a limited number of 
congregants.  With the second wave of the pandemic forcing tougher restrictions, we ceased in-person 
worship and used the sanctuary video recording equipment to record the worship without parishioners 
present. 

Throughout this technological journey, we have used Zoom technology to celebrate communion online 
Sunday mornings, fellowship with one another, and provide a forum for informal conversations about the 
gospel text and sermon. 

As the pandemic also halted BLAST programming for children, we began offering a separate pre-recorded Kid’s 
Worship. This has included songs, puppet shows, prayers, lessons and other activities. Initially based on the 
lectionary texts, it is now utilizing a curriculum called A Joyful Path. 

The centre of our congregational life has shifted. Prior to the pandemic, the physical site of Lutheran Church 
of the Cross was the centre of our congregational life. Gathering together in person has always been the heart 
of our life together…now physical gatherings are risky, at best. This has required a huge shift in how we live 
out our faith communally. Our shift with worship is documented above, but other aspects of our 
congregational life have also shifted. Meetings shifted from in-person to Zoom. Bible studies shifted to Zoom. 
The Life Group that met at the pastors’ house even went online. 

Thanks to an initiative begun by Bishop Larry Kochendorfer to light a candle each day and pray together, we 
began having daily Morning Prayer in our Zoom Prayer Room at 10am. This has persisted and been 
accompanied by recorded Daily Devotions (beginning in Advent) which are available on the website. 
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Online encouragement – Beginning with the Easter Vigil, we have seized opportunities to have some fun and 
celebrate together. The Easter Vigil allowed families and individuals to record the stories of our faith. We put 
together an online Stampede to provide some expression for Calgary’s annual summer ritual, including chuck 
wagon races, entertainment, and musical performances. At Christmas, members recorded Christmas 
Greetings or “gifts” to the congregation. 

LEAD: Our journey of discernment – Beginning with the Values Exercise at the 2020 AGM the council took on 
the responsibility of being the Centering Team, whose goal is to lead the congregation in discerning its core 
values, core beliefs, core convictions and core purpose. The Council retreat on Feb. 28-29 allowed for 
concentrated interaction and planning to further this work, which was then disrupted by COVID. Council took 
a break from this work in the spring and summer, resuming the process in September.  In November it became 
clear that the altered circumstances, shifts in ministry, calls for new skills, and circumstances of our sheltered 
communal life both impeded the LEAD process and called for a more intentional focus on how we do ministry 
and what ministry we do during this pandemic time. Out of this awareness, we have sought coaching from 
LEAD. 

Serving Others through CACG – When the pandemic took hold, the Calgary Alliance for the Common Good 
(CACG) shifted gears to provide online support to its members. It began having weekly check-in Zoom 
meetings with leaders to support and encourage institutional leaders. During the summer when the Calgary 
City Council conversations turned toward budget and the impact of reduced revenues, CACG mobilized to 
make sure the budget wasn’t balanced on the backs of the most vulnerable. In particular, we successfully 
lobbied for the continuation of low-income transit passes and community support programs. In November, 
Pastor Phil was elected to be the co-chair of the CACG Board. 

Serving others through BB4CK – Emerging from the Listening Team work completed in 2019 as part of the 
LEAD process, the Council supported an initiative to serve the neighbourhood through the development of a 
community kitchen. The initial stages of this process require the formation of a cooking “team” by the 
community kitchen organization, a process that can take several months. In the meantime, we were 
approached by Brown Bags for Calgary Kids (BB4CK) a volunteer organization providing lunches to students 
who attend school hungry. This group was looking for kitchens they could use as lunch preparation centres. 
Thanks to the efforts of Sasha Craven, Church of the Cross became one of these centres in September and 5-6 
volunteers have been gathering to prepare lunches a couple of times a week ever since. Approximately 4300 
lunches have been provided to hungry students this Fall through these efforts. 

Canada Summer Jobs –  A grant from the Government of Canada enabled us to hire Natalie and Mikaela Rude 
to serve as Children Curriculum Developers for the summer. They worked to organize and create resources to 
be utilized in our on-line children’s ministry. 
 
The end of the Whitehorse Rotation – Four years ago, Bishop Kochendorfer asked Pastor Phil to participate in 
a rotation of pastors who travelled to Whitehorse to provide word and sacrament ministry. With the support 
of the council, we entered into a partnership with the Synod and Trinity Lutheran Church in Whitehorse, YT 
and Pastor Phil began travelling to Whitehorse for one weekend every 4 months. About a year ago, Deb 
Bartlett completed her studies in order to be eligible to be ordained and the Whitehorse Rotation was drawn 
to a close. Deb was set to be ordained and installed in June but COVID and the accompanying travel 
restrictions have prevented this from happening. We can give thanks for the ministry and partnership we have 
provided these siblings in Christ and that God has raised up a servant who can provide ongoing ministry with 
them. 
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Dianne Fortier retiring as Office Administrator – A cloud that has hung over this entire year was the 
knowledge that Dianne would be retiring as Office Administrator at the end of 2020. She has offered 22 ½ 
years of faithful and welcoming service here at Church of the Cross. Her faithfulness, perseverance, 
friendliness and good humour have been a mainstay and an anchor for all of us. It goes without saying that we 
will surely miss her partnership and presence after she retires. It was no small task to try to capture all of the 
responsibilities that she has been handling but we did our best. As we say goodbye to Dianne in this role, we 
are also excited to welcome Stacey Kotlar who will be stepping in as the new Office Administrator. While we 
grieve the end of Dianne’s tenure, we are also very excited for our future together, as Stacey brings many 
varied gifts and talents and as a member of the congregation has a heart for the mission God to which God 
calls us. 
 

And 2021 begins in the midst of the pandemic… 

 
As we look forward to 2021, it is overshadowed by the pandemic. We give thanks for development of a 
vaccine and the distribution of that vaccine which has begun. We also recognize that it will take quite a while 
before this has an impact on our isolation. We anticipate COVID-19 restrictions to continue for most of 2021. 
You can count on us to continue to develop our ability to provide meaningful online worship opportunities and 
to develop other online ministries. We have really appreciated the support and partnership of the Church 
Council as we have worked to address the challenges that this time has provided. 

We are particularly hopeful knowing that we will have the benefit of the coaching of Peggy Hahn from LEAD. 
She brings an in-depth and broad experience base in working with churches across North America. We are 
looking to her not to tell us what to do, but to provide informed guidance as we seek to clarify short-term 
goals for this pandemic time and to prepare for our ministry as we emerge from the pandemic. 

The other thing that gives us hope is the faithfulness and generosity that the congregation has shown over this 
last year. We have appreciated your patience as we have hustled to shift gears with new technologies. We 
have been surprised by the enthusiasm and energy that has erupted around such things as making lunches, 
silly Stampede videos, knitting prayer shawls, baking cookies and making short videos for worship. Thank you 
for all of your support. We pray these words from St. Paul’s letter to the church in Rome, chapter 5 will 
provide us strength and hope as we face the challenges of 2021: 

Therefore, since we are justified by faith, we have peace with God through our Lord Jesus 
Christ, 2 through whom we have obtained access to this grace in which we stand; and we boast in our 
hope of sharing the glory of God. 3 And not only that, but we also boast in our sufferings, knowing that 
suffering produces endurance, 4 and endurance produces character, and character produces hope, 5 and 
hope does not disappoint us, because God’s love has been poured into our hearts through the Holy 
Spirit that has been given to us. 

 

In Christ, 

Pastors Phil & Laura Holck 
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SOCIAL MINISTRY  
 

Our annual Shrove Tuesday  Pancake Supper was held 

on February 25, 2020  A freewill  offering was received 

with proceed going to C.L.W.R.  Pancakes, desserts and 

fun games were enjoyed by all. 

Sandwiches – Due to covid 19, the Drop-In Center 

refused made sandwiches but did accept the meat 

order in April and in May.  We are unable to get meat 

order at our regular price and therefore our Sandwich 

Project has ceased. 

In September, C.L.W.R. Board of Directors leadership team and denominational leaders made a decision to 

begin transitioning WE CARE.  The shipping component of the program will be closed by the end of 2021.  

Covid 19 pandemic has brought new complications to WE CARE program.  It is neither a rapid nor cost-

efficient way for C.L.W.R. to respond to immediate needs.  

Our final shipment of 69 QUILTS and WE CARE kits left Calgary on October 20, 2020.  However, after the 

pandemic restrictions are over, we will again make quilts for local distribution to the Mustard Seed, Hull 

Homes and Women’s Shelters. 

During 2020, we delivered 90 AFGHANS and 20 SCARVES to the Brenda Stafford Women’s Shelter, Calgary 

Emergency Women’s Shelter and the Children’s Cottage. 

‘Stuff a Pair of Socks’ for the Mustard Seed was again a very successful Christmas Project.  We delivered 3 

boxes of stuffed socks and boxes of sundry items collected, eg. Tooth brushes and tooth paste, blankets, 

sheets and suitcases. 

A voluntary group of drivers from our church still pick-up day-old bread, buns and desserts from Costco, 

Okotoks for delivery to the Drop-In Center, Mustard Seed or the Food Bank as needed. 

Families In Need donations received in November and December Cause of the Month campaign were used to 

provide gift cards for 12 families during the Christmas season.  Some families receiving gift cards were 

refugees sponsored by SWARM. 

Your continued support for all of our projects during this difficult year is very much appreciated. 

Pearl Schuster 
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AFFIRMING MINISTRY TEAM 
 

Your Affirming Ministry Team anticipated 2020 as a year in which we would continue to move forward on our 

journey as an inclusive and affirming congregation.  

The first activity we planned was our second annual PIE (Public, Intentional, Specific) Day celebration for 

March 15. We invited Rev. Lindsey Jorgensen-Skakum, Pastor at Holy 

Spirit Lutheran in Edmonton, as our guest speaker for the event. Then, 

very quickly, guidelines restricting attendance at gatherings, including 

places of worship were announced.  For churches our size there was a 

limit of 50 people  

After discussion about cancelling, we decided to go ahead, observing 

all of the directives on sanitizing and distancing.  As we had advertised, 

we had assorted offerings of delectable pie, and the chance to learn 

more about our LCOC affirming ministry and issues and work ongoing 

in the greater LGBTQ+ community.  There were approximately 50 members in attendance and our narthex 

conversation did require us to raise voices to comply with the safe distancing.   

We have missed meeting with the Calgary & Area Affirming/Inclusive Ministries Network, but the coordinator 

of that network, Bryon Delarue, has kept us informed.  

Pam Rocker of Affirming Connections has also kept us up-to-date on the energetic and creative ways that 

group continued to offer speakers and alternative ways to celebrate Pride Week virtually. We were sorry that 

we were unable to parade with Pride but watched the online service from Knox United with Rev. Meghan 

Mohr as special guest.  

Marilyn and Norm Jonasson have remained in touch with the four young people from Tanzania who were 

sponsored by the Rainbow Railroad. Prior to the pandemic.  Emmanuel, who was raised in the Lutheran faith 

came to us seeking a church home. He, Ibrahim, and George, who live together, are working, and recently 

Dayon, the first trans woman to arrive, also found employment. We give thanks that all four are in a safe place 

and doing well in this community. We are so grateful to Marilyn and Norm for staying in touch with these new 

friends and delivering a special Christmas basket to them.  

Our prayers, as always, are for love and acceptance for all of God’s people.  

Your Affirming Ministry Team, 

Pastor Laura, Dianne Fortier, Marilyn Jonasson, Judy Shore-Isford, Betty Jane Hegerat 
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GARDENING GROUP 
 

Our Mission: 

• To be good stewards of the land which our church occupies. 

• To provide food for hungry people. 

• To create a garden that blooms with love and life and welcome. 

In spite of the long cold spring, our gardens did not suffer, but in fact bloomed 

beautifully and produced vegetables in abundance.  We did, however, have to 

restrict the number of gardeners who worked together at given times and pay attention to social distancing. This placed 

some limits on the usual group camaraderie we enjoy in the planting, the weeding, the  tending, and the harvesting but 

we still managed to enjoy one another’s company and laugh together.   

We were not able to gather as we usually do for the planting and blessing of the Remembering Garden, in its tenth year 

of honouring the memories of Brittney and other women lost through acts of violence. We invited people to come in the 

times they chose, individually or with family or other people in their “bubble” of safety. Some left their pink and purple 

flowers at the church and Judy and Betty Jane planted for them.  We were so pleased that once again Cheryle Chagnon-

Greyeyes could join the two of us on that second Saturday in June for the blessing of the garden. Our shared prayers and 

Cheryl’s smudging and drumming have been a source of love and remembering and we give thanks for this friendship.  

A new plaque in memory of Brittney has been affixed to the stone bench that is the perfect location for prayer and 

contemplation of the beauty that abounds in spite of difficult times. Our thanks to Judy and Mundi Isford for finding and 

installing this addition to the memorial. The wooden bench with its own plaque that was originally at the west doors of 

the church is now with Kelly in Kelowna on her front porch. 

We thank Doug Normandin and Jim Johansson for repairs to the paving stones around the garden bed and the addition 

of new stones to make the pathway safer.  

The vegetable seeds were planted later than usual because of the cold wet weather and 

germination was slow. Once the sun got higher in the sky and the temperature took a dramatic 

leap, all of the crops responded quickly and the yield from the garden was one of the best 

ever. We planted potatoes, carrots, beets, zucchini, and beans. As we began to harvest in mid-

August, we once again offered our produce to the Food Bank. Five deliveries of garden fresh 

vegetables. We give thanks that we have space on our property to dedicate to providing food as well as the beauty of 

the flowers.  

In mid-September we laid cardboard outside the east end of the garden to create a new patch approximately half the 

size of the main plot. A load of good soil was delivered, and the Bishop-Thompson family kindly spread it to create this 

new potato patch. It is not fenced, and we count on a dislike for potatoes in our little population of rabbits.  

We have had a faithful team of gardeners since we first began growing vegetables, and it is through their dedication and 

hard work that we are able to continue this outreach.  

Huge thanks to all and prayers of thanks to our God who sends the sun and the rain and the love that pours down on our 

labours.  

Respectfully  submitted by Judy Shore-Isford and Betty Jane Hegerat on behalf of the gardening team.  
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Co-ADMINISTRATORS 

 
This was an interesting year as we worked through Covid-19 and 
suspended our worship services from March till September and again in 
mid-November till the end of the year. During this time, we were able to 
renegotiate our contract with our caretaker and waste disposal and 
reduce the cost of these services. As Southwood Church of God were 
meeting less frequently and struggling financially, we also lowered their 

rent until they can worship in person again. 
 
Towards the end of February due to the melting snow, several leaks occurred on our flat roof.  In all three 
leaks were found and repaired, south west corner of roof above classrooms, leaking heating duct above the 
kitchen and leak on sanctuary roof above the sanctuary center doors. 
 
We also received a quotation for a complete roof repair in the amount of $27,121.50. The quote would cover 
all flat roof areas with a monolithic seamless roof system which comes with a 25-year manufacturer’s 
warranty. As the roof is quite old, we may need to think about a new roof in the near future.  
 
The lights in the narthex along the coat racks and along the sanctuary were removed and replaced with LED 
lights. An additional wall plug was added on the north wall of the Fellowship Hall by the serving window, to 
facilitate preparations for social events. 
 
We completed an inventory of all the breakers in the church and labeled all breakers, outlets, and furnaces. 
 
Furnace # 4 which services the offices required some repairs in September. Pioneer Air was called, and they 
replaced a fan motor, a control board, and an induction motor. 
 
Our contract for waste management ended in October. As the cost of this service was getting extremely 
expensive, we started to look for an alternative. We were able to find a new contractor at a third of the price 
we were paying and also add a mixed recycling bin as well as a garbage bin.  
  
Cantaré Children’s Choir and Southwood Church of God still utilize our space on a regular basis, and we are 
pleased to continue to partner with them.   
 
We look forward to continuing to serve the congregation as co-administrators. Thank you to all those who 
have helped us to keep the church doors open and safe during this turbulent time. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
Dennis Kozak 
Gates Fortier  
Co-administrators 
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ENDOWMENT FUND 
 

The purpose of the ELCOC Mission Endowment Fund is to enlarge the mission of the Church 

by supporting current and future programs in the areas of Social Ministry, Outreach, 

Education, Worship and Youth. The 2020 Endowment Fund committee members were 

Hanna Janzen (Chairperson), Kathy Bishop, Gates Fortier (Secretary), David Baker, and 

Pastor Phil Holck. None of the 2020 committee meetings had full attendance hence we 

have been unable to select a treasurer. David Baker resigned from the committee in 

November. 

The opening balance of the fund in December 2019 was $94,006, and at the end of 
December 2020 was $94,739.15, consistent with general market trends.  The Endowment Fund Committee has invested 
the money in the Funds according to its Risk Management Policy that identifies a target of 40% equity and 60% fixed 
income assets.  The funds in the account were invested through an RBC Direct Investing Account that is held by 
Evangelical Lutheran Church of the Cross. The fund currently remains under the principal threshold limit of $100,000 
required before distribution of the fund can commence. 

The Endowment Fund is set up to preserve the principal in the fund and to use the income from the Fund to carry out 
this Church’s Gospel calling.  Therefore, a donation to the Fund will result in a long term income stream for the 
Church.  A donation to the Endowment fund qualifies as a charitable donation and receipts are issued for tax 
purposes.  We urge all members to consider giving to the Endowment Fund, including as a Legacy Gift, if you wish to 
invest in the long term mission of the church.  

There have been no deposits to the fund since 2015. The committee has intentionally not focused on fundraising, given 

the capital campaign for the mortgage. We do feel that this will be a focus area for the future, and are planning to 

coordinate with future Council stewardship campaigns. We are also working to update the ELCOC website to add some 

information about the Mission Endowment Fund as well as an option for direct giving to the fund. 

The committee met in early March 2020 and again in October. The committee has prepared a Gift Acceptance policy for 

the church which will be forwarded to council for their consideration. This policy will guide the acceptance of gifts, 

financial and in kind, by the congregation go forward. We did not complete all of our annual tasks, as a result of covid 

lockdowns, and will be deferring the work to 2021. We had organized a Planned Giving Workshop for the congregation 

in April 2020, which was postponed. The focus of this workshop is to provide information and education about planned 

giving and how legacy gifts can benefit the church mission.  

Our focus in 2021 will be on preparing a framework to start disbursing funds, in keeping with the goals and vision set up 

for the Endowment Fund by members of ELCOC. The revised church bylaws that were recently prepared as part of the 

council governance initiative incorporate a streamlined version of the initial bylaw addendum written to establish the 

Mission Endowment fund in 2010.  We welcome the ongoing support of the congregation for this fund, both in terms of 

giving as well as proposals for fund disbursements once we have a framework in place.  

The Endowment Fund Committee is looking for one new member in 2021. Members of the Endowment Fund Committee 
are elected by the Congregation.  David Baker has stepped down from the committee. Gates Fortier, Hanna Janzen, 
Pastor Phil and Kathy Bishop will continue to serve.  There will be an opportunity for nominations from the floor, and 
then an election at the Annual General Meeting.  

Hanna Janzen 
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STATISTICAL REVIEW OF MEMBERSHIP 
 

December 31, 2019 

     422 Adult (Confirmed) Members      

        

 Adults Children 

Baptisms  2 
Transfers In 0  
Affirmation of Faith 0  
Confirmands 4  
Deaths 6  
Transfers Out 0  
Dropped (by own request) 0  
Active List   

 

December 31, 2020 

     420 Adult (Confirmed) Members  
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MINISTERIAL ACTS FOR 2020
 
Confirmation 

 
Natalie Allison 
Trey Dresser 
Jonah Janzen 
Lukas Thomson 
 

Baptisms 

Jessica Christensen 
Vanessa Christensen 
 

Funerals/Deaths 

Mike Kerr 
Ron Kletke 
Wilmur Sanders 
Walter Driedger 
Larry Hooge 
Eugene Notacker (NM) 
Jared Wells 
 

New Members 

NA    
 

Transfers out 
NA 
 

Dropped (by own request) 

NA 

 

Attendance Comparison (average/month) 

Middle of March – December – on-line worship – there has been an average of 65 households viewing 

online worship. 
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FINANCIAL SECRETARY REPORT 
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2020 Financial Report 
BALANCE SHEET (Consolidated)  FUNDS 01 – 03, DECEMBER 2020 
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INCOME/EXPENSE STATEMENT 

GENERAL FUND 01, JANUARY 2020 – DECEMBER 2020 
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INCOME/EXPENSE STATEMENT 

Designated/Pass-through FUND 02, JANUARY 2020 – DECEMBER 2020 
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REPORT FROM TREASURER 
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2021 Budget 
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2020 GOVERNANCE COUNCIL MEMBERS & STAFF 
 

Name Position 
Bill Ogilvie Chair 

Sasha Craven Vice-Chair 
Nyajuok Kulang Secretary 

Archie Wells Treasurer  
Mark Gjosund  

Hilary Gray  
  

Laverne Rude Financial Secretary – ex officio 

Dennis Kozak Co-Administrator – ex officio 
Gates Fortier Co-Administrator – ex officio 

Staff (contract included)  
The Reverend Dr. Laura Holck Pastor 

The Reverend Dr. Philip Holck Pastor 

Catherine Glaser-Climie Minister of Music 
Dianne Fortier Office Administrator 

Brett Hendricks Custodian 
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MESSAGE FROM OUR BISHOP  
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CAMP KURIAKOS 
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SWARM 

                 


